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A well regulated militia being necessary 
to the security of a free state, the right 
of the people to keep and bear arms 

shall not be infringed.

2014 Officer Elections
Joe Keller

July 3rd is the date for the 
Annual Meeting of the Members 
this year. At that meeting, elections 
for the officer and director 
positions with expiring terms will 
be held. So if you have an interest 
in getting more involved with our 
Club, now is the time to step up 
and place your name on the ballot. 
Listed below are the officers and 
director positions of our Club, and 
their election status this year. If 
you have questions about any of 
the positions, contact Immediate 
Past President Chuck Adams for 
more info, and also review the 
bylaws section listing duties of the 
officers. And if you decide to run 
for office, please let Chuck know as 
soon as possible. Chuck’s contact 
info is: 503/658-2955 or at6guy@
frontier.com. Serving on the Board 
is demanding, and rewarding. We 
need good members who want 
to help us keep making our Club 
better to serve.

All Board positions are two 
year terms, and half of them 
expire each year.

President: Position is up for 
election. Hal Halverson has 
served one term, and is eligible to 
run for a second term.

Vice President: Position is not 
up for election. Current VP is Joe 
Keller.

Secretary: Position is up 
for election. Dyan Kirkpatrick 
was appointed one year ago to 
complete an unexpired term, and 
is eligible to run for a full term.

Treasurer: Position is not up 
for election. Current Treasurer is 
Christine Walters. 

Executive Officer: Position is 
up for election. Ben Edman was 
appointed in March to complete 
an unexpired term. He is eligible 
to run for a full term.

Directors: Three positions are 
up for election. Greg Watson has 
served two full terms, and is not 
eligible to run again. Bill Wood 
and Edd Kohart have completed 
one term, and are eligible 
to run again. Bill Slonecker, 
Roger Roberts and Sue Nilsen's 
positions are not up for election. 
All of them are serving their first 
full terms.

 

Open House
Bill Mattes

This year’s Annual DRRC 
Open House is scheduled for 
Saturday, June 28th from 3 to 
6 PM. Last year, we had a great 
turnout of both members and 
non-members. We also signed 
up many new members. We are 
hoping that this year’s event will 
be even bigger and better.

Last year we had great 
participation from most of the 
Disciplines and activity directors 
who set up information stations in 
the areas where their activities take 
place. This gave participants a great 
chance to see our facilities and 
the activities that are available for 
their participation. Many members 
found it helpful to see what they 
could do besides just coming down 
occasionally and shooting.

Adult Smallbore 
Team Champs
Bob Stevens

For the second year in a 
row, the Douglas Ridge Adult 
Smallbore Team has brought 
home the first place Team 
Trophy awarded by the Columbia 
Willamette Rifle League. Out of 
a possible 60 points the Douglas 
Ridge team lost only 5.5 points 
to other teams throughout the 
season. To compare, the second 
place team lost 15.5 points 
during the season.

The Douglas Ridge Smallbore 
team currently consists of 23 men 
and women ranging in age from 
14 to 80. Co-captains Glen Miller 
and Bob Stevens are very proud 
to have a team whose members 
continue to have close ties with 
each other. “We are a very social 
team, enjoying the variety of age, 
skills, and personalities of our 
members” says Bob. “We joke 
that we do it all for pizza, but 
there is an element of truth to 
that statement because when the 
match is over, that is when we sit 
down and share with each other. 
My teammates continually amaze 
me with their experiences and 
capabilities. I feel very lucky to 
belong to such a group of people.”

Glen and Bob say they strive 
to create an environment where 
a new shooter can experience 
the sport without great expense 
and the experienced shooter can 
exercise their craft within the 
scope of their interest. Their wish 
is to continue to grow this sport 
and team here at Douglas Ridge 
and in the CWRL.

Individual members of the 
team, both juniors and seniors, 
also placed well within the 
ranks of the CWRL. Awards 
and trophies were presented to 
Douglas Ridge team members: 



Club Directory
Officers
President, Hal Halverson.................................503/667-4360

halofit@aol.com
Vice President, Joe Keller.................................503/760-3454

info@douglasridge.org
Secretary, Dyan Kirkpatrick..............................503/630-5084

12muddypaws@rconnects.com
Treasurer, Christine Walters..........................503/668-1095

bandcwalters@aol.com
Executive Officer, Ben Edman.........................503/319-9359

ben.edman.pdx@gmail.com
Board Member, Roger Roberts........................503/680-3911

re.roberts@frontier.com
Board Member, Greg Watson..........................503/663-9363

greg@g-and-s-welding.com
Board Member, Sue Nilsen............................... 503 663-7556

susnil@juno.com
Board Member, Edd Kohart............................503/750-3430

ekohart@frontier.com
Board Member, Bill Slonecker.........................503/666-3761

bslonecker@msn.com
Board Member, Bill Wood...............................503/784-3551

wrw303@comcast.net

Discipline Directors
.22 Rimfire Challenge Steel, Ben Edman..........503/319-9359

ben.edman.pdx@gmail.com
Adult Smallbore, Bob Stevens...........................503-957-3624

r.stevens25@frontier.com
Archery, Frank Womack....................................503-970-3196

Frank.Womack@gmail.com
Black Powder, Don Edwards............................503/830-0506

donledwardsjr@gmail.com
Black Powder Cartridge, Dave Kendall.............503/666-8379

dthegkendall@gmail.com
Service Rifle, Todd Hanson.............................503/704-6102

thanson580@aol.com
Handgun Silhouette, Greg Watson..................503/663-9363

greg@g-and-s-welding.com
High Power, Carl Haggland............................503/281-2927

highpower@ossa.org
Hunter’s Safety, Larry Warren..........................503/816-7366
Hunter’s Sight-In, Mark Edwards....................503/705-5407

wildbullelk92@gmail.com
Ladies Night, Paul Meier.................................503/631-8160
Smallbore, Junior, Glen Miller.........................503/799-6641

ggmiller2@gmail.com
Sporting Clays, Hal Halverson.........................503/667-4360
Three Gun, Markus Wigle................................503/317-7769

markuspwigle@comcast.net
Trap, Dick Jennings.........................................503/655-5405
USPSA Dan Carpenter.....................................503/307-9341

gunrangejunky@gmail.com
Youth Shotgun, Dick Jennings.........................503/655-5405

Others
Chief Environmental Officer, Stan Pate............503/652-9931

onekmeters@msn.com
Chief Range Safety Officer, Mike Holder.........503/970-6347

crso@douglasridge.org
Long Range Planning Chair, Chuck Adams.....503/658-2955
Project Coordinator, Ron Carey.......................503/668-4212
Public Relations Director, Bill Mattes...............503/351-4224

mattes@cascadeaccess.com
Newsletter Editor, Bruce Hanson.....................503/631-2998

bruceh@ccgmail.net
Scout Coordinator, Arlo Gatchel......................503/771-0540

gatchels@yahoo.com
Range Host, Terry  and Mitzi Bennett.............503/637-6161
Gun Show Booth Coordinator, Dan Day.........503/695-2679

gamshara@cascadeaccess.com
Webmaster, Charlie McAlister..........................503/351-8360

webmaster@douglasridge.org
Club House.....................................................503/637-3131

General Meetings
2014: 07/03, 08/07, 09/04, 10/02, 11/06

Board Meetings
2014: 07/31, 08/28, 09/25, 10/30, 11/27

cont. back page

Restin Satterlee, 2nd Sub-Junior 
(age 14 & under); Spencer 
Jacobs, 2nd Intermediate Junior 
(age 15-17) and 8th place in the 
League Top Ten; Cody Lahr, 1st 
Junior (age 18-20); Levi Clark, 
High League Junior, Graduate 
to Master Class, 1st Expert 
in Prone, Kneeling, Standing 
and Aggregate, and 7th place 
in the League Top Ten; Don 
Byers, Graduate to Sharpshooter 
Class; Bryan Geddis, Graduate 
to Sharpshooter Class, 1st 
Marksman in Prone, 2nd 
Marksman in Kneeling, and 3rd 
Marksman in Aggregate; Tracy 
Keenan-Lloyd, 2nd Expert in 
Kneeling and Aggregate; Glen 
Miller, awarded for a perfect 
“alternate” Prone season and 
placing 9th in the League Top 
Ten; Bob Stevens, awarded for 
shooting (1) perfect standing 
score and (1) perfect match score 
of 400, High League Kneeling, 
2nd Master in Aggregate and 2nd 
place in the League Top Ten. 
Congratulations to the entire 
team for a job well done.

If you would like to contact 
either Bob or Glen, please 
find their contact information 
under the Discipline Directors 
information here in the newsletter 
or on the Douglas Ridge web site 
in the Adult Smallbore or Junior 
Smallbore sections.

Work Day 
Achievements
Ron Carey

April 19, 2014. Good job every 
one of you who fulfilled your few 
or all of your eight hours of your 
work obligation. Weather was great 
until about 2:00 p.m. Then the 
rain really started to come down.

There were eleven different 
projects going on; from house 
cleaning in the main club house, 

to demolishing the old office 
in the shotgun club house to 
trimming trees, weed whacking, 
hauling brush, repairing targets, 
cooking lunch and a few others. 

I personally want to thank each 
of you for your help and some of 
you for your expertise. This club 
would have to have outside help 
without the work that you do and 
that would cost the club money. 
Keep in mind, we now will have 
another work day this fall. It will 
be on Saturday, November 22. 
I am hoping that will help some 
of you to get your work hours 
completed, so you do not have to 
pay that $150.

Also, I would like to see 
more of you show on Tuesday 
mornings for our weekly work 
day from 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. 
Come a little early, have some 
coffee, BS a little and see some 
old friends. Keep in mind, also, 
that you can put in 1, 2, 3, or 4 
hours at any time on a Tuesday 
work day and get credit for the 
time you put in. You do not have 
to do all four hours at a time, if 
your schedule won’t let you.

Thanks again, everybody. All 
your help is well appreciated. It 
takes all of your help to keep this 
place looking and working great.

Highpower Report
The John Fields Memorial 

Match was fired at DRRC on 
April 26th. Even though the 
weather folks predicted that we 
would get wet, they were wrong, 
again. This was a 100 shot for 
record match fired at 200, 300, 
and 600 yards. Eric Sundholm 
was Match Winner with a score 
of 973-30x. Kevan Hoffarth and 
Robert Brockmeyer followed 
as 2nd and 3rd Match Winners 
respectively.

“If virtue and knowledge are diffused 
among the people, they will never 
be enslaved. This will be their great 
security.” - Samuel Adams, Letter to 
James Warren, 1779



Calendar Codes
• Trap	 Trap Range
• TH	 Trap House
• SC	 Sporting Clays Range
• LE	 Law Enforcement (training)
• NRA . . .	 NRA Classes
• TSB	 Tactical Shotgun Bay

Calendar Codes
• CH/Ind	 Clubhouse & Indoor Range
• Arch	 Archery Range
• 100/200	 100/200 Yard Range
• Silh	 Silhouette Range
• LR	 Long Range



PO Box 307 • Boring, OR 97009

June 14 and 15 DRRC 
will host the Oregon State 
Highpower Championships. This 
will be comprised of two 80 shot 
for record matches followed by a 
50 shot CMP EIC Match. All are 
welcome, so come join the fun.
For questions or to preregister 
contact: Carl Haggland 
503/281-2927 or highpower@
ossa.org.

Vandalism
Ray Howard
A member submitted letter

As most of you who attended 
the work day on April 19th are 
aware, as displayed at the clubhouse 
door, vandalism is alive and well at 
DRRC. Those of us who show up 
each Tuesday to repair the damage 
caused by these vandals are very 
upset with people who have no 
respect for club property, which is 

OUR property, too.
The cost of these repairs takes 

away funds from other programs 
which are intended to promote 
safe hunting practices and other 
hunter/gun safety programs.

These acts of vandalism are 
occurring on ALL ranges, whether 
it is the 100 yd., the 200 yd., the 
Dynamic Range, the 1,000 yd., 
the Silhouette Range or others. 
Last year we had to take down 
the “Clangers” due to vandals 
consistently shooting AP rounds 
and perforating/destroying the 
high-grade steel targets.

In addition, it gives a very 
unsavory impression to new 
members and visitors to the range 
by displaying a blatant disregard 
for club property and overall 
safety on the range. Just because 
you pay your dues, doesn’t mean 
you have the right to destroy 

our property. If you are bent 
on destroying property, please 
destroy your own stuff on your 
own property.

For those who are the 
perpetrators of the vandalism, 
I would offer the following 
suggestions:
1)	Cancel your club membership 

and find another venue for 
your destructive activities, or

2)	Modify your personal 
behavior, act responsibly and 
share the facilities in a true, 
sportsman-like manner.
If you would like to discuss 

this issue at greater length, please 
be advised that I am at the range 
almost every Tuesday from 8 
A.M. ‘til noon repairing YOUR 
damages. Please come and visit 
with me.


